
CROSS - SOBEL 259

1 Exhibit, Paragraph 14. If you look down in the middle of

2 Paragraph 14, you see a quotation mark that begin with the

3 word "information"?

4

5

6

A

Q

A

Yes.

Again, I want you to read that quoted passage.

"Information available to the Commission also

7 indicates that James A. Kay, Jr. may have conducted business

8 under a number of names. Kay could use multiple names to

9 thwart our channel sharing and recovery provisions. We

10 believe these names include AirWave Communications and Marc

11 Sobel, d/b/a AirWave Communications. II

12 MR. SCHAUBLE: Your Honor, I think the record

13 should note that there are a couple of points here at which

14 material was skipped over.

15 MR. KELLER: There are ellipses there. We

16 acknowledge that. I had the witness read this now only for

17 context, but this is in a published Commission opinion,

18 which I believe you can take official notice of.

19 I will also represent to Your Honor, that the

20 omitted material or a list of other names unrelated to Marc

21 Sobel, the Commission in that portion of the Order, listed

22 several names that it believed to be fictitious names under

23 which Mr. Kay was doing business. Mr. Sobel was just one of

24 those names. But the Hearing Designation Order in WT Docket

25 94-147, we can take official notice of what the Order says.
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JUDGE FRYSIAK: All right.

BY MR. KELLER:
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3 Q That was in Mr. Kay's hearing designation order in

4 his proceeding, which was released. My memory does not

5 serve me whether it was December, 1994 or January, 1995, but

6 it was about that time frame. Is that correct?

7

8

A

Q

I believe so.

Was that the first time you had heard this

9 language, however, was when the December order came out?

10

11

A

Q

No.

What was the first context that you heard that

12 specific language?

13 A Mr. Kay called me and after receiving a FOIA

14 request, the information provided to him through the FOIA

15 Q Just for the record, FOIA being Freedom of

16 Information Act request?

17

18

19

A

Q

Yes.

Go ahead.

MR. SCHAUBLE: Your Honor, I object to this

20 question on the basis of relevance. I think we are getting

21 far afield from the designated transfer of control and

22 misrepresentation issues.

23 MR. KELLER: Your Honor, it is relevant because

24 what we stated all along was that the purpose in entering

25 this agreement was limited to Mr. Sobel wanting to establish
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1 himself as a separate entity, just to demonstrate that he

2 was a separate entity from Mr. Kay. But that he had

3 concerns that the Commission was confused about that. He

4 had concerns that the Commission even understood that he was

5 a real individual, as opposed to a fictitious entity.

6 The testimony he is about to give shows that this

7 was a concern to him, not just because of what was in the

8 December Order. But it was information he was aware of what

9 was going to be in that Order, even before they entered this

10 October agreement.

11 JUDGE FRYSIAK: All right. Objection is

12 overruled. You may proceed.

13

14 Q

BY MR. KELLER:

Okay. Could you continue then when you first

15 heard this language and under what context?

16 A Mr. Kay called me after receiving the information

17 through FOIA, that my name appeared in the Designation

18 Order, and he read me the --

19 Q What do you mean Designation Order? The

20 Designation Order had not been released. Had it?

21 A Well, it was a proposed or a memorandum from, I

22 guess, the staff to the Commission, asking that the order be

23 issued.

24

25

Q

A

Okay. So a draft of it, perhaps?

Yes.
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Did you actually see the document?

Later.

Okay. Did Mr. Kay read this passage to you?

Yes.

Was it substantially the same wording as this
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6 passage that you read have read here today?

7

8

A

Q

I believe so.

So at that point, you really got concerned.

9 Correct?

10

11

12

A Of course.

JUDGE FRYSIAK: At what point of time was that?

THE WITNESS: This was like, either late September

13 or early October. It was just

14

15

16

JUDGE FRYSIAK: '94?

THE WITNESS: Yes.

MR. KELLER: I think the record will later reflect

17 it was early to mid-October, Your Honor. The witness is

18 testifying to his recollection, but I think this witness is

19 not confident to support it. But I think we can document

20 that it would have been early to mid-October.

21 BY MR. KELLER:

22 Q This was your primary reason in wanting a written

23 agreement, not because you were concerned about any business

24 terms or anything. Is that correct?

25 A Right.
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1 Q You wanted it on paper that. I am separate. You

2 are you. You are simply two individual, separate parties

3 doing business together?

4

5

A

Q

That's correct.

When you entered into this written agreement, did

6 you and Mr. Kay thereafter, change the way in which you

7 conducted any of your business operations together?

8

9

A

Q

No.

Did you have an understanding as to the compliance

10 of this agreement with FCC requirements and regulations?

11 A I was specifically supposed to comply with the FCC

12 rules and that was part of the purpose.

13

14

Q

A

Who was supposed to take care of that?

I was advised by Brown & Schwaninger, our counsel

15 at that time, that it would satisfy the requirements.

16 Q What was the process involved in preparing this

17 agreement then, if you recall?

18 A Mr. Kay and I asked them to prepare a management

19 agreement. And they said they had something to, you know,

20 had something that they could provide us.

21 Q They said they had something. Do you mean

22 already

23 A I can't say that they spoke that word, but that

24 was the inference that I was given.

25 Q So you understood it was going to be a standard
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1 form agreement?
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2

3

A

Q

Yes.

Were there any negotiations between you and Mr.

4 Kay about the form of the agreement?

5

6

A

Q

No.

Did you review preliminary drafts of the

7 agreement?

8

9

A

Q

No.

Now, there did come a time when you executed the

10 agreement, however?

11

12

A

Q

Yes.

How carefully did you review the agreement before

13 you executed it?

14 A Well, I read the agreement. It seemed to me

15 pretty much what we had agreed to do. So, it was fine with

16 me.

17 Q Did you seek counselor advice from anyone other

18 than Brown & Schwaninger or Mr. Kay about the agreement?

19

20

21

22

A

Q

A

Q

No.

But you did at least read through it?

Of course.

How did it come to pass that you entered into a

23 second version of the agreement in December of 1994?

24 A There was omissions as far as some call signs that

25 were not caught up to originally, just default
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lour own selves to make sure everything was included. And

2 Mr. Kay wanted to He forgot to pay me the $100 to

3 exercise the option. So we redid that, and it was fine with

4 me.

5 Q Let's turn over to Exhibit 39, which is the

6 December 30 edition of the agreement. In several places of

7 this agreement, the language is used in referring to various

8 rights and considerations to Mr. Kay, as being sale and

9 exclusive. I would refer you to Paragraph 1 of the

10 agreement on Page 2. "Sale and exclusive agent for the sale

11 of services." Paragraph 2: "Licensees. Sale and exclusive

12 agent for the management of the stations." Paragraph 3:

13 "Sale and exclusive supplier of equipment."

14 What was your understanding of that phrase, II sale

15 and exclusive"?

16 A Well, first of all, I had been doing all of these

17 things. And he had been doing these things, too. So, my

18 understanding of sale and exclusive, was that I couldn't go

19 out and hire someone else to repair the repeaters. We

20 agreed that if I wouldn't repair them, that he would fill in

21 for me as I needed him to.

22

23

24

25

Q

A

Q

A

So you did not consider this to exclude yourself?

Of course not.

Only third parties?

That's right.

Heritage Reporting Corporation
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You were giving him an exclusive, so to speak?

That's right.

But that did not exclude you?

Correct.
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5 Q There is also language In Paragraph 5, the bottom

6 of Page 3 of the agreement, that makes references to "all

7 persons, employees and personnel." What was your

8 understanding with respect to that?

9 A Well, I don't have any employees, so this was

10 regards to his employees.

11 Q Let me go back and ask you. Is this repeater

12 business a labor intensive business?

13

14

A

Q

No.

To your knowledge, has Mr. Kay had to, because of

15 the obligations he has undertaken on your behalf for these

16 managed stations, hire any additional employees?

17 A I don't think so.

18 Q So there has really been no hiring and firing of

19 employees. Certainly, you have never had any employees.

20 But to the best of your knowledge, Mr. Kay has not hired or

21 fired any employees, because of his obligations under this

22 agreement?

23 A He had the same group of employees doing the same

24 job from a long time ago to now.

25 Q In fact, most of the hours of labor would have
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1 been invested in the operation and management of these

2 stations, would have been expended by whom?
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3

4

5

6

A

Q

A

Q

Uh --

Who has put in most of --

Oh. I have.

When you started acquiring 800 megahertz licenses,

7 and when you entered into this arrangement with Mr. Kay, did

8 you have any expectation or intention that you were

9 acquiring these as an investment to later be sold?

10 A No. We -- I have kept my repeaters pretty much

11 intact.

12 Q Has it been your practice to sell licenses or sell

13 stations?

14 A I have, but only as a matter of horse trading to

15 better my system. But no, I'm not --

16 Q Okay. So, as a general rule, you are more in an

17 acquisition and operation mode, not a sales mode?

18

19

A

Q

Correct.

To your knowledge, has Mr. Kay been in the

20 practice of selling stations?

21 A No. He hasn't. He's been in the practice of

22 acquiring stations and horse trading, too, to better

23 Q Did either of you at the time, have any

24 expectation, that at the time you were first acquiring these

25 licenses, that these stations might be sold or transferred
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1 from you, to either Mr. Kay or to any other third party, for

2 that matter?

3

4

A

Q

No, not really.

In fact, it was your intention to load these

5 stations in order to generate some revenue, was it not?

6

7

A

Q

That was the whole point.

And you stood to collect half of that revenue

8 beyond $600. Is that correct?

9

10

A

Q

That's correct.

Was it your expectation and belief, based on your

11 experience in the industry, that that would make you a

12 pretty good income? What sort of understanding did you have

13 in that regard?

14 A I believed that I'd make some decent money on the

15 station. The stations are certainly of capable of making a

16 $1,000 a month. And certainly, I'd be able to share in that

17 profit.

18 Q Now, the agreement has a provision for a $500

19 option by Mr. Kay. You testified yesterday that you and Mr.

20 Kay had come to some sort of understanding in this regard

21 after you established your initial arrangement with him and

22 were already operating under the oral arrangement, but at

23 some point before the written agreement. Can you clarify

24 what you talked about and what the understanding was?

25 A I'm sorry. I'm going to ask you to repeat.
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1 lost the train of thought.
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2 Q First of all, you do understand that in this

3 written agreement there is a provision giving Mr. Kay an

4 option to acquire your stations for $500?

5

6

A

Q

Correct.

You testified yesterday, I believe, if I heard you

7 accurately, that there was no such understanding when you

8 and Mr. Kay initially started your oral arrangement, and you

9 started acquiring stations. But that you did come to some

10 sort of an understanding in this regard with Mr. Kay orally,

11 prior to the time of this written agreement?

12

13

A

Q

Yes.

I want you to explain to me what that

14 understanding was, or if you can clarify it any way.

15 A Basically, after going to all the trouble of

16 getting a license, putting a station up and operating, that

17 if some point in time, that if I didn't want to have the

18 station anymore, I would sell the station to him, or assign

19 the station to him, or somebody, in conjunction -- I should

20 say a friendly party. So that our time and effort would not

21 be wasted.

22 Q Was there any understanding about how the

23 compensation would go on an arrangement like this?

24 A We just kind of left it open as to when and if it

25 happened, that we'd work it out.
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Q What did that mean to you, work it out?

A Oh. I'd make some money off of it, you know. I

was aware and understood that he would be spending some

money regarding clearing the channels and trying to make the

5 system more prosperous and that that was a costly process.

6 So, I was certainly aware that because of the fact, in

7 considering what stations, you know, what expenses happen,

8 that he would be due compensation for that, too.

9 Q But at that point, you came to no specific

10 agreement as to numbers?

11

12

A

Q

Oh, no. Of course not.

Was it your understanding that that process would

13 or might require FCC approvals?

14

15

16

A

Q

A

Of course it would.

What type of approvals are we talking about?

Well, just because you agree to transfer a station

20

17 authorization, even if you apply to do that, the final

18 transference doesn't take place until the Commission blesses

19 it and grants the new application.

JUDGE FRYSIAK: How much more do you have to go?

21 I would like to take a break.

22 MR. KELLER: This would probably a good as time as

23 any to take a break.

24

25 break.

JUDGE FRYSIAK: Okay. We will take a five minute
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(Whereupon, a short recess was taken.)
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2 JUDGE FRYSIAK: We are back on the record. Can we

3 get an appreciation of our time here?

4 MR. KELLER: My best guess here, Your Honor, is at

5 least another hour. What time did you anticipate breaking

6 for lunch?

7

8

JUDGE FRYSIAK: It does not matter.

MR. KELLER: Why don't we see where we are in

9 about a half hour or 45 minutes?

10

11

JUDGE FRYSIAK: All right.

MR. KELLER: There is an outside chance I might

12 finish by then, but I would not bet on it.

13 JUDGE FRYSIAK: When you get done with this

14 witness, do you have anything else?

15 MR. KELLER: No, I do not, Your Honor.

16 JUDGE FRYSIAK: How about you, Mr. Schauble?

17 MR. SCHAUBLE: At the moment, Your Honor, I have a

18 short amount of redirect. I would say, not more than ten

19 minutes.

20

21

JUDGE FRYSIAK: The rest of your case?

MR. SCHAUBLE: Would be testimony from Mr. Kay,

22 which I estimate at this point about a couple of hours.

23 JUDGE FRYSIAK: So, we are going to go into

24 tomorrow? You don't think so?

25 MR. KELLER: I think it really depends on how much
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1 longer I go with Mr. Sobel. I am not a good judge of these

2 things, but seeing we have gone almost an hour and a half

3 this morning, I expect I am going to take about another

4 hour. That is my guess.

5

6

JUDGE FRYSIAK: Okay.

MR. KELLER: I could be off by a half hour, but if

7 I am off by a half hour, it is going to be the wrong way.

8

9 going.

10

JUDGE FRYSIAK: I just want to know where we are

MR. KELLER: I am a little pessimistic based on

11 now, whether we are going to get done today. But I think it

12 is possible.

13 JUDGE FRYSIAK: But we are still gOlng to break at

14 four today?

15

16

MR. KELLER: Yes.

MR. FRIEDMAN: Judge, can we let the record

17 reflect that Scott Fenske is not here on behalf of Mr. Kay?

18

19

20

21

22

23 Q

JUDGE FRYSIAK: All right.

MR. FRIEDMAN: Thank you.

MR. KELLER: Tag team?

MR. FRIEDMAN: Yes. The tag team today.

BY MR. KELLER:

Okay. Mr. Sobel, do you have a concern today, or

24 have you ever had a concern, that Mr. Kay might exercise

25 some of these options and leave you with nothing but $500,
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1 if one of these stations turns out to be very valuable for

2 some reason?

3

4

MR. SCHAUBLE: Objection, leading.

JUDGE FRYSIAK: What difference does it make? The

5 document speaks for itself.

6 MR. KELLER: Well, I believe there has already

7 been testimony that the parties have entered into at least

8 one transaction that does not comport with the document. I

9 think--

10 JUDGE FRYSIAK: If you have other documents that

11 amend this document, let's have it. His legal impression is

12 of no importance.

13 MR. KELLER: I am not asking for his legal

14 impression. I am asking about his expectations.

15 JUDGE FRYSIAK: Which colors the document then,

16 and I do not understand. If his understanding conflicts

17 with the document, itself is of no interest. It is not

18 relevant.

19 MR. KELLER: Well, I believe it is relevant to his

20 state of mind, Your Honor.

21

22

JUDGE FRYSIAK: State of mind of what?

MR. KELLER: Of his intentions in entering into

23 the document.

24

25

JUDGE FRYSIAK: The document speaks for itself.

MR. KELLER: I am not questioning that the
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1 document speaks for itself, but I think the actions of the

2 party also --

3 JUDGE FRYSIAK: I am going to sustain the

4 objection.

5 MR. KELLER: All right.

6 BY MR. KELLER:

7 Q Has there come a time during the period of time in

8 which this written agreement has been in effect, that some

9 stations that are subject to the agreement, have been sold?

$20,500.

Okay. So, considerably more than the $500 option

How much did you derive from that sale?

And one of them was a sale to a Mr. Henry Matson?

Yes.

Yes.

You testified to a couple of those yesterday. Did

A

Q

you not?

A

Q

A

Q

A

Q

price?

A

Q

19

18

17

16

15

14

13

12

11

10 Yes.

22 management agreement has been in affect, been approached

23 concerning other possibilities or offers to purchase managed

24 stations?

25 A Yes.
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Can you describe the circumstances?
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2 A Henry Matson approached Mr. Kay as to whether or

3 not I'd be interested in selling my stations.

4

5

Q

A

How did you learn about this?

Mr. Kay promptly called me, and said Henry had

6 offered $1,500,000 for my stations.

7

8

9

10

Q

A

Q

A

So the purchase price would have been $1,500,000?

Yes.

What was your response to that?

Well, I was a little surprised that someone should

11 offer so much money, but nevertheless, I really wanted to

12 keep the stations. They had potential to make money if the

13 FCC process would allow us, and I just didn't -- I wanted to

14 keep them.

15 Q Did Mr. Kay communicate to you his preferences in

16 the matter?

17 A Well, he was quite interested in selling them. I

18 convinced him otherwise.

19

20

21

Q

A

Q

So he acquiesced to your desires in that regard?

Yes.

I think that is all I have on the specific

22 questions at this time regarding the Bureau's exhibits.

23 I would now ask you to turn to the Sobel Directors

24 exhibits. Mr. Sobel, would you turn to Exhibit I? Can you

25 describe to me what this document is? First of all, who
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1 prepared this document?
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2

3

4

A

Q

A

I did.

Describe it, please.

Basically, it's a block diagram of a typical

5 repeater system that would be laid out in a 19-inch wide,

6 six, seven foot tall rack panel, equipment panel. It would

7 be located at a repeater site, up on a hilltop. The diagram

8 shows the various components of the repeater, going from

9 left to right.

10 On the left side, showing the receiver antenna on

11 the top. Receiver antenna at larger sites, where there are

12 a lot of repeaters, very commonly will be located on the top

13 of the tower to provide reception for all the repeaters in

14 the building or for a group of repeaters through a

15 distribution amplifier, which you follow the diagram going

16 down. Somewhat similar to a cable tv distribution system in

17 an apartment building, where you have one cable comes in

18 and all the apartments get the signal.

19 I'm going to flip over to the right side. The

20 transmit antennae to save money and make the site more

21 efficient, because we put hundreds of repeaters in these

22 buildings on a single tower often times. So, we like to

23 combine the output of several of the repeaters together and

24 use one transmit antennae.

25 The box below the transmit antennae is a filtering
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1 system whereby we're able to put a radio energy into the
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2 filtering system without the energy backing up into one of

3 the other repeaters, so that the energy goes out the

4 antennae. It's kind of like a one-way valve.

5 In this particular drawing, I have it set up and

6 shown for four repeaters to be using the receive antennae

7 and the transmit antennae. In the middle and the top in the

8 double-squared box, is an example of the repeater itself.

9 It has three different components, and this is the way --

10 The repeaters that we have operate where the components are

11 no more than, maybe, eight inches tall. And they fit one on

12 top of the other that comprise the repeater.

13 It's a modular concept which makes working on

14 repeaters extremely easy. With a high powered amplifier to

15 bring the signal level up to a substantial level, and an

16 audio processing panel which is this method by operating the

17 repeater. This is what we control by remote control. And

18 the transmitter and receiver deck itself that determines

19 what frequency that the repeater actually operates on.

20 Q That transmitter receiver deck is the actual radio

21 then. Right?

22 A Yes. It's the actual radio. But of course, all

23 these other things are necessary to make it fully

24 functional. The lighter box below that, heavy duty power

25 supply, to save space and create a more efficient system of
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1 use of the rack. We can buy a larger power supply that can

2 operate more than one repeater at the same time. So, it's

3 actually operating the two type repeaters.

4 Q Are the figures that you have in the double boxes,

5 the actual components that would be in the 18 inch racks?

6

7

A

Q

Yes.

What about the power supplies? Would they be

8 there too?

9

10

A

Q

Yes. They'd all be with it.

But these other components, the antennas, the

11 combiners, are mostly external to the rack?

12

13

A

Q

That's correct.

But these four repeaters all share in common,

14 those external parts?

15

16

A

Q

That's correct.

Two of each of the four repeaters share a common

17 power supply?

18

19

A

Q

That's correct.

And this is a typical installation of the type of

20 stations for your managed stations, for example?

21

22

A

Q

Yes.

And for many of the stations that you maintain for

23 Mr. Kay and for others?

24

25

A

Q

Yes.

You say this is modular. Does that mean you can
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1 pullout and replace these parts? These parts are

2 interchangeable?
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3

4

A

Q

Very easily by design.

When you go up to a site to find out that

5 something is wrong, let's assume for the sake of argument,

6 that it was one of the high power amplifiers that has gone

7 bad. You do not have to replace the entire repeater then,

8 do you?

9

10

11

A

Q

A

That's correct.

What do you do?

Well, generally speaking, that is the thing that

12 fails on our repeaters. Of all repeaters, that's the thing

13 that fails usually. It does all the work and gets hot. So,

14 when I know that the repeater is not transmitting, I will

15 take a spare amplifier up with me in anticipation of needing

16 to replace it.

17 Q By doing this modular design and by sharing this

18 common equipment, you are able to share power supplies

19 between different repeaters. You are able to share receive

20 antennas and filtering equipment and combiners and transmit

21 antennas between even more repeaters. What economic impact

22 does that have on the operation?

23 A Oh, it saves a lot of money. The antennae systems

24 and combiners are very expensive. The landlord charges more

25 money if you want to put lots of antennas on their roof
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1 on the tower. So, it's kind of a required method of
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2 operation now. Of course, if you only have one repeater and

3 you're a site by yourself and you don't have -- how do I

4 say, friendly competitors with you, you'll have to do all

5 this stuff yourself, anyway.

6 Q But it is not uncommon for competitors to share

7 this type of installation or space?

8

9

A

Q

Yes. It is common.

It is common in order to achieve this economy of

10 scale?

11 A Yeah. And it's so common, that often landlords

12 require or even own the receive antennae system and

13 sometimes even the transmit antennae system. And they'll

14 charge it to you through rent, et cetera, to provide you

15 this equipment.

16 Q So all you need to do is bring in the repeater

17 equipment?

18

19

A

Q

That's correct.

How important is the choice of the type of

20 equipment you use, brand and that sort of thing, in your

21 ability to take advantage of this combination of this

22 modular system?

23 A Well, it is very important, actually. Because if

24 you don't follow this regime, you wind up wasting space in

25 the building, costing you more for rent. A typical -- Or I
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1 should say, not so typical anymore but, the Motorola

2 repeaters come in a four to six foot cabinet all by

3 themselves with all the stuff in there. And we can put
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4 four, five, six repeaters in one cabinet space, where the

5 Motorola repeaters, the best they can do is stack two

6 repeaters on top of each other.

7 As far as repairing and servicing, it's even more

8 significant. If the Motorola repeater should fail, the

9 amplifier, the tone panel, the receiver deck is more

10 integrated into the cabinet that the repeater comes in. And

11 more often than not, you have to either fix it up at the

12 site or significantly disassemble the repeater to take the

13 broken components out. So, by using similar or not the same

14 equipment, we gain a real definite advantage to our

15 operation.

16 Q Once a site is established and there are already

17 repeaters there and you know that if you get additional

18 repeaters you are likely to make use of existing sites, is

19 it accurate to say then, that these economic benefits from

20 this type of combination modular operation and the economy

21 of the scale, go a long way to dictating equipment choice at

22 that point?

23 A Yes, very much so. Even so, that when I sold

24 other people repeaters, I sell them repeaters of the same

25 type and style that we have already at the site to fit into
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1 the racks, to be serviceable.
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2 Q Turn to Exhibit 2, please. I believe these are

3 some pictorial examples of these components. Could you

4 describe each of these? First of all, Exhibit 2-1 or Page 1

5 of Exhibit 2.

6 A This is a front panel picture of a standard or a

7 repeater that we use. It's a Uniden repeater. It's 19

8 inches wide. It's about six inches tall, roughly. And this

9 contains the transmitter and receiver. And this slides out

10 to repair. And inside it, the transmitter and receiver are

11 modular. They're screwed in with two screws and a couple

12 little plugs. So, that they're very simple to repair.

13 Q Corresponding to Exhibit 1, the block diagram,

14 this would be the modular transmitter and receiver deck?

15

16

17

A

Q

A

Yes.

Page 2. What is that?

This is the literature put out by Milcom

18 International. This is our major supplier of high power

19 amplifiers. This particular picture is of a 150-watt type

20 of amplifier we use on the systems.

21

22

23

Q

A

Q

That is a typical type that you might use?

Yes.

I see this little bracket on the side here with

24 three holes. Is this, too, something that slides into the

25 19 inch rack?
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Yeah. It's very easy to use and operate.
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It's

2 held up with a few screws. You connect the antennae

3 connectors and the power cable in the back. Switching one

4 of these things out, takes no more than a couple of minutes.

5

6

Q

A

Okay. What about Page 3? What is that?

This is a power supply that we commonly use. It's

7 an Astron 50 amp power supply. And it's made to provide

8 enough power to operate two repeaters.

9

10

Q

A

And Page 4?

This is a computerized tone panel. The tone panel

11 has connections to the audio from the receiver and provides

12 connections to the audio from the transmitter. And its job

13 is to be in charge of whether or not the repeater actually

14 repeats and turns on and transmits. And this is a device

15 that we program, either at the site or by remote control

16 over the radio frequency.

17 Q So this is also the device through which you

18 control the repeater?

19

20

21

22

A

Q

A

Q

Exactly.

Either from your vehicle or from your home?

Yes.

Or you could do it physically at the site if you

23 are there?

24

25

A

Q

That's correct.

The photograph in Exhibit 2-5, what is that?
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